Notes from the LAS Clinical Quality, Safety and Effectiveness Committee (CQSEC)
held on Tuesday 11 September 2012


This is the first of these meetings that I have attended.  Fiona Moore was navailable, so Steve Lennox (Director of Quality and Health Promotion) chaired.


As the Minutes were scrutinised for accuracy, it emerged that there was doubt about the capacity of staff to undertake serious incident investigations and/or to write up the subsequent reports.  To date, 40 people had been trained for the tasks, but it appears that often they are reluctant (or refuse) to undertake the duties because of competing priorities.  Points raised were that serious incidents are serious and perhaps priorities need to be re-examined.  It further transpired that currently there are no measures against which those trained can be held to account if they do not undertake investigations and report-writing.  It was generally agreed that this needs to be changed.  To be asked about again at next meeting.

There is now bi-monthly correspondence with GPs to ensure they all know how the new CRM call services are used.  It was reported that GPs read the communications and welcome them, which gives the CQSEC confidence.  Any change or updating will be communicated directly to GPs and the CQSEC will check on this at the time of any changes.

It was reported that bariatric vehicles are sometimes called unnecessarily, ie. In circumstances when perhaps a particular wheelchair or other conveyance would have been more appropriate.  To avoid this in future, the LAS has instigated more formal reporting for bariatric needs.  It was noted that someone was to contact the S Australian Ambulance Service to see how it deals with such need, but to date there is no information on whether this has occurred or if so what the outcome is.  This has been left hanging somewhat.  If there are continuing failings that the Forum members know of, however, please pass them to me and I will bring them up at the next CQSEC meeting.

At the time of discussing improved infection control, I raised the issue of multiple use of blankets.  We were told that all was now expected to be well following last winter’s audit of the use of blankets.  I asked if blanket use was going to be included in this winter’s Clinical Audit and apparently it was not.  I asked for it to be audited again and was told that the acting Chair would request that it be so for this winter.  I shall follow it up.  If in the meantime Forum members hear of any multiple use of blankets, please let me know.

Safeguarding Update and the Annual Safeguarding Report 2011/12 were discussed.  It was noted that under the heading of Learning from Reports and Publications, the safeguarding adult action plan was still in final stages of preparation.  However, its author is on long-term sickness leave and the LAS are advertising for a replacement to finalise and implement the plan.  On questioning it transpired that until the new appointment has been made the plan is left on hold.  It was reported that since there is little difference between what is required to safeguard children and required to safeguard adults, finalising the plan ought to be straightforward.  The new person is unlikely to be in post before Christmas, so if not at the next meeting (November) then at the following one I shall ask about this again.

Complaints, near misses, patient safety incidents and other problems are set out in the LAS Learning from Experiences Quarterly Report, Quarter 1, 2012-13.  One that was discussed in some detail was the case of a patient in cardiac arrest following hanging.  Glucose instead of saline was administered and the mistake lay undiscovered until the patient was taken into hospital.  Hospital staff were informed immediately and said that the error would not be overly detrimental (note ‘overly’) to the patient.  It was pointed out at the 
meeting that the bottles concerned were virtually identical, and in highly pressured situations 
only the printed labels differentiated them.  The bottles have now been changed, are in different colours, and staff have been alerted to the importance anyway of checking and double-checking before any fluid or drug is administered.  

The LAS and end of life care issues were discussed.  Currently, the service has difficulty covering the several hundred thousand known people receiving palliative care, mainly for terminal illnesses such as cancer.  It is authoritatively estimated that there are approximately one million people needing non-palliative end of life care, and it would take at least double the number of staff and specific training to electronically record (even if possible) and deal fully with people’s wishes – where those wishes are known.  While patient information is not passed fully to out-of-hours doctors and/or is not recorded where paramedics can access it readily (and despite Co-ordinate My Care – CMC -  that is several if not many years off) it is clear that the LAS is very stretched on this issue.  It is not, however, just the province of one of the health services.  Primary care notes, hospital notes, patients’ wishes, social care records, residential home records, access to up-to-date information and wishes, and negotiating the tricky path with distressed relatives who may not know what the person’s wishes are or who do know but are at odds with them, leave LAS and A&E staff often if not always under great duress.  ‘Fault’ cannot be laid at one door.  In the meantime, the committee acknowledged that this remains an issue.  This is a key issue that both social services and health services ought to be working on together.  We live in hope.  The Forum needs more information about CMC and how readily LAS staff can access information from it, if only for palliative care patients.

Finally, the LAS is about to be assessed by the NHS Litigation Authority (NHSLA), on 10 and 11 October.  The NHSLA handles negligence claims and works to improve risk management practices in the NHS.   It is also responsible for resolving disputes between practitioners and primary care trusts, giving advice to the NHS on human rights case law, and handling equal pay claims on behalf of the NHS.  The key function of the NHSLAs to “contribute to the incentives for reducing the number of negligent or preventable incidents”. The idea is generally to enable NHS organisations to ‘pool’ the costs of “any damage to property and liabilities to third parties for loss, damage or injury arising out of the carrying out of their functions”.  Members pay an annual fee that is similar to insurance payments.  There are three levels for which members can apply.  The standards are tougher as you go up the levels.  
· Level 1 is really just ensuring the policies are in place.  

· Level 2 assesses whether the organisation actually practices what it puts in its policies.  

· Level 3 concentrates on the organisation’s performance, ie, it is all working across the entire organisation.  Where there have been shortfalls that have been identified through good monitoring, the organisation has to show that it drew up an action plan and that improvements were made through implementing the plan.  

In essence, the level achieved shows how good the LAS’s risk management and improvement scheme is. 
· If an organisation reaches Level 1 after the assessment (a visit from an assessor and examination of all relevant documentation, speaking to staff, etc) then the organisation gets a discount of 10% of the fee for 24 months.  
· If it achieves Level 2, it gets a discount of 20% for 36 months, and for 
· Level 3 a discount of 30% for 36 months.  
There is, therefore, an incentive to show good risk management and improvement.   

If the LAS fails, it has to apply all over again.  The LAS  is going firstly for recognition at Level 1, with a view to progressing to Level 2.   I shall ask at the next meeting what the outcome is, if it is known by then.  
The next meeting is on 13 November 2012.  
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